
OPINIONS OF THE ATTORNEY GENERAL 257 

imbursement from the county. How
ever, before the state is authorized to 
do this, Section XI requires that cer
tain conditions be made to appear from 
an audit by the state examiner. 

Part II deals with that form of assist
ance known as general relief. Such 
assistance is paid entirely from county 
funds, directly by the county, and no 
part thereof is paid from state funds. 
However, in the event a county is 
unable to meet its financial obligation 
for such assistance, the state is author
ized to make a grant-in-aid to such 
county. Section IX of Part II, pro
vides: 

"The state public welfare depart
ment shall have the authority to re
quire as a condition of grants from 
state funds to counties for relief pur
poses that the board of county com
missioners shall make such tax levies 
and establish such budgets as are 
needed in respect to the public assist
ance situation in the county, not 
otherwise prohibited by law. The 
state department of public welfare 
shall also have the authority to re
quire as a condition of grants from 
state funds to the counties that the 
county board of commissioners shall 
make no transfers from the county 
poor fund or charges against the 
county poor fund for purposes other 
than for which the county poor fund 
is established by law, and it is 
hereby made mandatory upon the 
board of county commissioners that 
taxes levied and collected for the 
county poor fund shall be expended 
only for the purposes levied. 

"It shall be within the authority of 
the state department of public wel
fare to make grants-in-aid from state 
funds to the county departments of 
public welfare for general relief pur
poses in proportion to the financial 
inability of the county to provide for 
relief assistance to its own residents. 

"It is hereby also declared to be the 
legal and financial responsibility of 
the board of county commissioners to 
provide adequate relief to persons in 
need of the same according to stand
ards established by the state depart
ment of public welfare and to the 
extent that county funds are avail
able." 

It will be noted that this section au
thorizes the state department to make 

grants-in-aid from state funds to coun
ties "for general relief purposes in 
proportion to the financial inability of 
the county to provide for relief assist
ance to its own residents." This sec
tion, dealing specifically with grants 
for general relief, sets forth certain 
conditions which "the state department 
shall have the authority to require" be
fore making such grant. The language 
of this section, while making it manda
tory upon the state department to make 
grants-in-aid to counties for general 
relief, leaves it within its discretion to 
require certain conditions to be made 
to appear. However, under Section XI 
of Part I, the language used would 
indicate that it is mandatory upon the 
state department to require that the 
conditions set forth therein appear from 
an audit by the state examiner, before 
the county is relieved of the duty of 
reimbursing the state. 

J t is therefore my opinion (1) that 
it is not mandatory upon the state 
department to require an audit by the 
state examiner before making a grant
in-aid to a county for general relief 
purposes. (2) That only when an audit 
by the state examiner proves the con
ditions set forth in Section XI of 
Part I, to be true, may the state de
partment pay from state funds the 
proportionate share of a county. 

We do not mean by this opinion that 
a grant for general relief may be made 
.merely upon a request therefor. The 
state department should be satisfied, 
from a satisfactory showing made by 
the county requesting the grant. that 
the county is financially unable to pro
vide for general relief to its residents. 

Opinion No. 208. 

Water Conservation Board-Taxation. 
Lands Acquired or Held by 

Board Exempt. 

HELD: 1. Lands acquired by wa
ter conservation board are free from 
any tax lien, except where tax certifi
cate assigned or purchased by parties 
other than county. 

2. Lands owned by water conserva
tion board are exempt from taxation. 

3. Chapter 114, Laws 1937, held con
stitutional. 
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December 8, 1937. 

State Water Conservation Board 
Helena, Montana 

Dear Sirs: 

You inquire as to the validity of 
Chapter 114 of the Laws of 1937 being: 
"An Act to Exempt From Taxation 
Lands Owned by the State vVater 
Conservation Board of the State of 
Montana for Use in Water Conserva
tion Projects and to Provide for the 
Cancellation of Taxes Remaining Un
paid Against Said Lands When Same 
Are Acquired by the State Water Con
servation Board or the State of Mon
tana for Such Purposes." 

The purpose of such statute appears 
to be clear and within the terms of the 
title. It exempts from taxation lands 
held by the State Water Conservation 
Board, and authorizes the cancellation 
of taxes upon lands acquired by the 
Board for the State of Montana except 
in cases where tax certificates are as
signed or purchased by parties other 
than the county. Therefore, the statute 
is valid unless some constitutional pro
vision forbids "arne. A statute is not 
to be held unconstitutional unless its 
unconstitutionality is clear. The con
stitutional provision which appears to 
be most nearly involved in this question 
reads as follows: 

"Sec. 39. No obligation or liability 
of any person, association or corpora
tion, held or owned by the state, or 
any municipal corporation therein; 
shall ever be exchanged, transferred, 
remitted, released or postponed, or in 
any way diminished by the legislative 
assembly; nor shall such liability or 
obligation be extinguished, except by 
the payment thereof into the proper 
treasury." 

Sec. 39, Article V. 

This provision of the constitution has 
been interpreted as forbidding legisla
tion which will permit a county to 
cancel taxes owed it. 

Yellowstone Packing Co. vs. Hayes, 
83 Montana, 1; 

State ex reI. Sparling vs. Hitsman, 
99 Montana, 521. 

However, it has been held by the 
Supreme Court of this State that taxes 
upon real property constitute a lien 

against the real property and may not 
be collected by action. 

State ex reI. Tilman vs. District 
Court, 101 Montana, 176. 

At page 183 of such opinion, the 
Supreme Court states: 

"I t is therefore clear that plaintiff's 
lien, akin to a judgment, will hold 
until the taxes are paid or a deed to 
the property is secured, and no right 
exists by statute to collect the taxes 
by action in court, either at law or 
in equity." 

Attention is directed to the fact that 
the constitutional prohibition is di
rected to persons, associates, or cor
porations, and does not apply to cases 
where a state or subdivision thereof is 
entitled to taxes, which, if paid, must 
be paid from public funds and in the 
remission of which one state agency is 
relieved from an obligation to another 
state agency. 

"The tax law of the State applies 
to persons only and not at all to 
political bodies like municipal cor
porations which exercise in different 
degrees the sovereignty of the State." 
(Desty on Taxation, 48.) 

"On the other hand taxes levied on 
private property and not paid are 
not a charge on the property subse
quent to its acquisition by the State 
or City, the public property exemp
tion operating to exempt property 
acquired by the State from any fur
ther liability, from taxes assessed 
prior to the acquisition, although 
there are decisions to the contrary." 
(61 C. J. 418.) 

The reason for this ruling is fully 
explained by the Supreme Court of 
New Mexico in the case of State v. 
Locke, 219 Pac. 790; 30 A. L. R., 407. 
In said case and the note following 
same, many authorities are cited to 
sustain the position that after the 
acquirement of the land by the State, 
the taxes are in effect cancelled. The 
note in question begins as follows: 

"This annotation supplements an 
annotation upon the same subject in 
2 A. L. R. 1535. 

As shown in the annotation referred 
to, with the exception of the Supreme 
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Court of Michigan, the cases are 
agreed that where property, subject 
to the lien of a tax, is acquired by 
the state or any of its agencies for a 
public purpose, it thereby becomes 
freed from such lien, and further steps 
to enforce it are without effect." 

30 A. L. R., 413. 

If it is a case where property is so 
acquired, it terminates the tax liens 
and all right to enforce same against 
the state, the legislature would have 
the authority to permit the cancellation 
of such taxes when same appears to 
be in the public interest. 

It is therefore held that there is not 
sufficient legal authority to warrant 
holding that this statute is unconstitu
tional and therefore the County Treas
urers should obey its injunction within 
the limits of such statute. 

Opinion No. 209. 

Counties-Tax Deed Lands-Irrigation 
District Assessment - Conflict 

of Laws, Federal and State. 

HELD: l. Lands lawfully acquired 
through tax deed proceedings are ac
quired free from irrigation district in
cumbrances, and no longer subject to 
irrigation district assessments. Title 
so acquired creates new title as in
dependent grant from sovereign. 

2. Federal Courts will give inde
pendent interpretation of State statutes 
in reference to sale of irrigation bonds 
if at any time of sale of bonds no state 
decision is in existence, even though 
there is a decision in existence at time 
of rendition of Federal decision. 

December 13, 1937. 

Mr. Thomas Dignan 
County Attorney 
Glasgow, Montana 

Dear Sir: 

You have submitted for our opinion 
the following facts: 

It appears that Valley County has 
acquired a large acreage of irrigated 
lands in the Milk River Irrigation Dis
trict through tax deeds; that Valley 
County has sold some of said lands so 
acquired, but at the present time owns 
about 6,000 acres of irrigated lands in 

said irrigation district; that the irriga
tion taxes levied against the county 
from 1932 to 1934 inclusive were 
stricken from the records and no irri .. 
gation taxes have been levied against 
the county lands until the present time. 
The question involved ·is whether or 
not tax deed lands lawfully acquired 
through tax deed procedure are sub
ject to these irrigation district assess
ments. 

The facts you submitted are' quite 
general. You have not advised us as 
to when this irrigation district was 
created, nor when the bonds were sold. 
Neither have you advised us as to the 
specific dates when these tax deed 
lands were acquired. A specific state
ment of the facts may require a slightly 
different application of the law than 
as herein concluded. 

It appears to this office that there is 
a square conflict in the decisions of 
the federal courts and those of the 
Montana Supreme Court upon the 
question involved. In the cases of 
Cosman v. Chestnut Valley Irrigation 
District, 74 Mont. 111; Clark v. 
Demers, 78 Mont. 287; and Drake v. 
Schoregge, 85 Mont. 94, it was held 
that the bonds of the irrigation district 
were general obligations of the district. 
The case of Mallot v. Board, 89 Mont. 
37, overruled these cases and held that 
the bonds of the irrigation district 
were not general obligations, but were 
a lien against the lands within the 
district, and that when each tract of 
land had paid its pro rata share of the 
bonded indebtedness, that particular 
tract of land was released from the 
bond obligation; and that when the 
county acquired these tax lands by 
lawful tax deed, such irrigation district 
bonded indebtedness and lien was de
destroyed; and that the purchaser re
ceived a clear title, free from the 
encumbrances of the irrigation district 
lien. In arriving at such conclusion, 
our state court proceeded upon the 
theory that general county and state 
taxes were superior and paramount to 
irrigation district liens, which district 
liens were special assessments only. 
The further theory and reasoning be
ing that the holder of an irrigation 
district bond must protect his rights 
and his lien by paying the general 
county and state taxes, just as a 
mortgagee must pay such general taxes 
if he intends to protect his mortgage. 
To give an irrigation bondholder a 
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